WSASEA Fall Town Meeting
Mary Grupe Center, Central Washington University

Friday, October 12, 2007

Attendees: Diana Baker – Highline CC; Paula Blair – Everett CC; Mona Lawrence – UPS; Jim Jolly – SVC; Pam Martin – PLU; Gayle Dohrman – CWU; Theo Dobie – CBC, Khris Blumer – HECB; Cindy Merlino – HECB; Betty Gebhardt – HECB; Robin Guevara - Gonzaga; Christi Ross – Seattle Pacific; Jeff Brown – Yakima Valley CC; John Hadley – Northwest; Rhonda Hanson – Everett CC; Twyla Kruger – Walla Walla; Sheila Laughnan – Renton Technical; Tammy Messing – Spokane Falls CC; Keri Miller – Eastern Washington; Kitty Parker – Evergreen State; Nicole Tinkham – Spokane CC; Keith March – Spokane CC.  

10:15 – President Kitty Parker called the Fall Town Meeting to order. Due to some road delays noted, the ice breaker was postponed until lunchtime. Kitty also mentioned that we were in process of cleaning up the listserv to ensure that it was up-to-date and she passed around a sign-up sheet.
Housekeeping – Gayle Dohrman covered some housekeeping items and described some of the local features of the campus and conference center.
Introductions – The WSASEA Board members introduced themselves.
10:20 – Board Meeting Report – Jim Jolly passed out copies of the minutes for the Spring Town Meeting as well as the August 13th Transition Board Meeting so the attendees could review them.  Pam Martin moved to accept the minutes, Robin Guevara seconded and the minutes were approved.
10:25 – Treasurer’s Report – Treasurer Robin Guevara provided copies of the balance sheet that showed our checking account balance was $9,162.56; Savings balance was $1,424.34; for a grand total of $$9,581.68 as of October 11, 2007. We have 35 members listed on our rolls. Theo Dobie moved to approve, Christi Ross seconded and the report was approved. 
10:32 – Betty Gebhardt, the HECB Senior Associate Director, Student Financial Assistance and Gayle Dohrman presented a letter of appreciation to Theo Dobie for her work supporting not only the State Work Study Program but also for her service as WSASEA leader and board member. 
11:50 – Higher Education Coordinating Board Update - Khris Blumer and Cindy Merlino presented the HECB update via a PowerPoint slide show and answered questions. 
Highlights were: A summary of new state student financial aid programs; a State Work Study update; updates from other state agencies; community service projects for 2007-2008; a list of Internet resources and contact info

Betty Gebhardt presented the Strategic Master Plan for how higher education can help Washington achieve its full 21st century potential. She addressed Washington economic trends, the changing age demographic and the increasing demand for more highly educated workers in the future. Then she asked the rhetorical question, “How do we get there?” She identified the HECB’s fundamental goals that will help us “get there.”
Goal 1 – We will create a higher education system that truly serves everyone – a system that anyone can enter and afford, and a system that personalizes education so that everyone can succeed.

Goal 2 – We will create a higher education system that drives greater economic prosperity, innovation and opportunity.

Lastly, she presented some key planning questions that fostered discussion and helped frame what we can all do to achieve the goals.

12:00 – Members played Ice Breaker Bingo to get to know each other better 
12:15 – Lunch 

12:45 – Guest Speaker: Implications of Unemployment Insurance of the State Work Study Program - Joe Hostetler, Employment Security Department
Joe began his talk by providing us with a little about his background and history with ESD. Next, he provided us all with a quick history of unemployment insurance. He made it clear that it is employers, not employees, who pay in to the unemployment insurance fund. He said one of the misconceptions about unemployment insurance is that is indeed and insurance policy and not an entitlement. Since it is an insurance program, there are certain eligibility requirements. The pay one earns during a “base year” determines your weekly benefit amount. The “base year” is the first four of the last five completed calendar quarters when you file your claim. You also must have 680 hours of work during your base year to be eligible for benefits. To receive these benefits you must also:
Be able to work


Be available to work


Be actively seeking full-time work 
You also have to be out of work through no fault of your own. Joe said they look at three reasons for job separation:
1. Lack of work – business is too slow – layoff

2. Discharge – the employer is the moving party – You’re fired! (The employer just doesn’t want you to do the job anymore) - If fired for misconduct - no claim may be filed.
      3.    Voluntary quit - Joe said the law states there are 10 good reasons for quitting your job (In each case you must show that you made a good faith effort to preserve your job before quitting.)
Joe provided the web site address for the State of Washington Employment Security Department, www.go2ui.com, then answered questions from the group. 
2:20 – Brainstorming for Potential Topics for the Spring Conference. 

The following topics were suggested:

I-9s, particularly info about potential electronic processes that may be in the works for the future

Panels of employers aimed at high demand occupations who could answer questions about why they do or don’t use WS students

Legal liabilities for SWS administrators

Supervisor support – How do we train them on the paperwork and maybe how can we turn a supervisor into a teacher/mentor for working students


Some information on state comparable wage rates for students that work on campus as opposed to students not on work study

Grant-writing techniques/tips


A roundtable or panel around inter-institutional cooperation, like working with your HR department, payroll people, career development, civic engagement people to provide a better experience for the student working on campus.
2:30 – Round Table Session


What colleges provide handbooks to student workers that they have to sign that they’ve read them? 
· One person said they had them but found students don’t read them and they don’t get published early enough to do much good. She had the handbooks placed online and students must certify that they’ve read them but it’s not tracked so it’s an academic exercise.
· Another provides a list of student worker responsibilities and provides training to supervisors in various departments. Others have similar policies and procedures posted on web sites.

· Some colleges place a “I have read and understand this” statement on their employment 

· Websites with good examples – Seattle Pacific University http://spu.xproducts.nelnet.net/Cmx_Content.aspx?cpId=6; Central Washington University http://www.cwu.edu/~seo/continws.html  

Does your HR office store copies of I-9s for SWS workers, which requires me to keep them on file too?



A few agreed that it was a problem – Gayle Dohrman suggested they get higher level folks (VPs) involved to figure out the best way. When she experienced a similar problem, she went to a listserv and asked the question, then compiled all the answers and finally the issue was settled at cabinet level.

Betty Gebhardt brought some applications for people to sign up to become a foster youth mentor.


Kim Smith – emailed a question – regarding a catch-22 for students receiving assistance from DSHS where the maximum number of work hours is in conflict.



Betty Gebhardt said we need to get smarter on this one. Khris Blumer said she’d dealt with this issue before. Betty recommended it be added as a possible topic for the Spring Conference.

Do colleges do background checks on SWS workers? 



Most do on daycare type jobs. Others do credit checks for students who may handle money. 


One person asked about how SWS is addressed on student award letters. The issue was how to make it clear to students what the award amount represented and how it was to be earned. Members offered various suggestions for how they structured their award letters.
Meeting was adjourned at 3:05
Next general meeting will be at Rainbow Lodge in North Bend on April 28 – 30, 2008.

